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 >> JIM LUNNY: Hello, everybody who has already joined us.  
This is Jim Lunny, here with Frank Weichmann and Hank Fichtner, 
here in Bedminster, and we are just getting ready now and having 
people join us.  So welcome to those who are here, and just sit 
tight, if you would, please.   
 Tom, would you let me know if you're on yet, please.   
 Neil, would you just let me know if you have yet joined the 
meeting.   
 We're going to continue to wait just for another minute.  If 
I could ask Tom Capato, if you would announce yourself when you 
join, it's Jim here.   
 >> Marcia Shaw from the Lighthouse.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Hello, Marcia.  How are you?   
 >> Fine, thank you.  How are you?   
 >> Debby Mitchell and Dianne Able from Spectra Energy.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Let's not everyone announce quite yet.   
 (Others joining the call)  
 >> Good afternoon.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Hello, again, to everybody on the call.  This 
is Jim Lunny here at GettingHired.com with Frank Weichmann and 
Hank Fichtner here in Bedminster.  We are still waiting for 



 

 

 

 

another minute, please, before we have everyone signed in.  So 
if you would just be patient, I would appreciate that.  And 
we'll get started very shortly.   
 >> Scott Ferrin here.  Who is on the call?   
 >> Robyn Fitzgerald.   
 >> Hi, Robyn.  How are you?   
 >> Good, thanks.   
 >> We must be the first ones.   
 >> Must be.  How about that?   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Sorry.  We have a number of folks already on 
the call.  This is Jim.  We're just waiting here for everyone to 
join us.  It's just taking a moment or two.  We have lots of 
folks queued up, I think, and ready to get started.  We'll do 
that in a moment.   
 >> All right, Jim.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Okay.  Thank you, everybody, for standing by.  
Let's please get started.  Again, Jim Lunny here with Frank 
Weichmann and Hank Fichtner in Bedminster.  We will have Tom 
Capato joining us from another location, as he's traveling 
today, but will be joining us, and Neil Romano, who is also 
participating in the meeting today calling in also.   
 Let's not -- we won't run through everyone on the call today.  
I won't ask you all to introduce yourselves.  But I will say, 
again, thank you for joining us today.  Number one, I apologize.  
There may have been, for some of you at least, inadvertently 
confusing messages sent out on the meeting.  I am glad you are 
all with us today.  And again, thank you for making the time.   
 You are -- as I think you all know, we have a captioning 
service that is going to generate a transcript at the end of the 
meeting that we will make available, and we're also recording 
the conversation today so we can make absolutely sure that we 
capture the content of our meeting today for everyone who is 
participating and those who were not able to join us today.   
 You all should have received an agenda, and let me just take 
a moment and make sure that everyone has been able to access the 
WebEx connection, they should now be able to have access to the 
presentation that I will run through in my segment here before I 
turn over to the second part of our meeting today to Mr. Romano.   
 >> Neil Romano.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Okay, Neil.  Thank you for joining us.   
 >> NEIL ROMANO: Thank you very much.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Okay.  Not hearing any concerns about having 
access to WebEx, we have on the WebEx right now the short 
PowerPoint presentation I will run through.  We will do that 
till about 1:30 at the latest.  Then I will turn over to Neil.  
Neil is going to give us a segment on the ADA Amendments Act, 
what it means to employers, and we'll have plenty of time for 



 

 

 

 

questions and answers, and we've reserved some time at the end 
of the meeting for some open discussion on any topics of 
interest.   
 Before I get started, it is my unfortunate duty to let you 
know -- some of you may know this already, but we were 
informed right at the end of last week of the tragic passing of 
Kevin Curtin of USDA Target Center, who was a member of the 
Council.  I don't know if that word has reached all of you, but 
I did want to let you know.  His colleague passed that along.  
And as I am able to get you any information on contact for 
condolences or memorial contributions, I will be passing that 
along to you.  But I did want to note that today, the tragic 
passing of Kevin Curtin.   
 Let me get started with the GettingHired.com update and just 
give you a quick report on where we are today and Frank, if you 
can hand me that device, I can move the PowerPoint along.  I've 
got some information in front of you on current statistics of 
where we are today, and I'm pleased to let you know that we 
have -- this was a number from the report this morning -- 40,454 
active jobseeker accounts.  We went back over the last several 
weeks.  We're adding new jobseekers at the rate of about 450 per 
week.  And we have, at this point, we have generated more than 
7,000 applications from about 3100 individual applicants to 
positions.   
 And let me say, I should have said at the beginning, if there 
are particular questions along the way, please do let me know, 
and I'll be happy to stop and address whatever questions you 
might have.   
 On the service provider front, we have at this point 804 
active service provider accounts, representing 730 
organizations.  And the reason for the difference between those 
is we have a number of organizations that have multiple 
accounts, but we are pleased to have 730 organizations in our 
service provider network, representing service providers across 
the country.   
 And then finally, as of the report this morning, we are 
listing over 42,000 positions with our valued employer members, 
and well over 100 employer members, many of whom are represented 
on the call today.   
 The jobseeker population, by the way, represents -- based on 
those who have responded to the question in our sign-up 
information.  About 41% of those are college degree holders at 
the associates level or higher.  So we're pleased about that.   
 And then let me finally say that a lot of the data that we're 
going to go through today has been -- as we did following the 
last meeting, we have put that on the Advisory Council website, 
available to you all.  We'll be updating that website with 



 

 

 

 

information following the meeting today, and you can see a lot 
of the data that we're talking about, jobseeker demographics, 
information on job categories, job locations, all shown on the 
Getting Hired Advisory Council website.  And the website 
address, for those who don't have it who wish to get it before 
we send out the link, is at 
media.GettingHired.com/advisory/GHAC.   
 Let's go on to the next slide.  One of the action items that 
was discussed at our last meeting was the fact that we wanted to 
get better information on where our jobseekers were coming to us 
from.  We had noted that we had some anecdotal information at 
the time, and to better direct our efforts and to help point us 
in the right direction, we told you that we were putting 
additional capability, a drop-down box on the jobseeker 
registration to start gathering data on where these jobseekers 
are coming from.   
 And this next slide is giving a view of what that data is now 
telling us.  In summary, we're seeing about a third of our 
jobseekers come to us through Internet searches, either on 
Google, Bing, or Yahoo!.  10% of our jobseekers are finding us 
through referrals from family or friends, oftentimes a parent.  
We are getting about 7% right now of our jobseekers coming to us 
on the recommendation, direct referral, from their university 
disability services department or career services department.   
 We are getting about a quarter, 25% of our jobseekers, coming 
to us through referral or directly under the supervision and 
with the support of service providers.  And these service 
providers include public sector, private sector organizations, 
include our veterans agencies, include our vocational rehab 
agencies, and all of the members of our service provider network 
who are providing employment services.  And again, that 
represents 25% of our jobseeker registrations.  Then finally, we 
have about 26% Other.  Recognizing that 26% is a big chunk here, 
included in our planned development work is effort to collect 
additional information and further identify what that 
represents. 
 
 (On-hold music).   
 Hang on one second.  We have -- I think we've got some music 
on hold playing.   
 Okay.  Let's see.   
 (On-hold music playing)  
 Okay.  Can someone let me know if you're able to still hear 
us on this end as we try to sort out the source of the music?  
Am I still being heard by you all?   
 >> Yes.   
 >> Yes.   



 

 

 

 

 >> Yes.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Okay.  All right.  I think we've taken care of 
it.  I'm sorry for that interruption.  We have just finished 
running through the source of our jobseeker registrations.  Are 
there any questions on that information so far?   
 >> JEFF PLEDGER: Yes, Jim.  Jeff Pledger from Verizon.  One 
of the things I think should be a major concern for you is the 
fact that 7% of your referrals are coming from 
college/university.  What plans do you have to increase that 
number?  Because that's a huge contingent of where Verizon looks 
to try to go to get students with disabilities to be hired, go 
directly to colleges and universities.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Well, Jeff, certainly one of the things that 
we -- the reasons we did this is to identify where we are 
getting -- where our jobseekers are coming to us from.  And we 
see this as -- as something which we need to now, having 
identified the number, it's a little bit lower than we would 
like, and we certainly recognize this is something we need to 
concentrate on.  We are doing some things -- we are doing some 
things relative to our internet advertising and our Pay Per 
Click campaigns and we are developing content on the site 
specifically directed to this population.  We are going to -- 
and I'll get to that in a moment -- to ramp up a campaign of 
more frequent communications targeted to our college and 
university sectors based on job content.   
 But it's certainly -- certainly an area that we recognize we 
need to direct our efforts to, and that's what we're working 
toward.   
 >> JEFF PLEDGER: How many colleges and universities are you 
currently targeting?   
 >> JIM LUNNY: We have a network we communicate with of about 
2300 institutions across the country.  We are reaching out to 
both disability services and career services departments at 
those institutions.   
 >> JEFF PLEDGER: I'm sorry, Jim.  I didn't even hear you.  
This is really getting to be very, very distracting to keep 
hearing this music.  It's going in and out.  Somebody is turning 
it on and off.  Would you please turn it off and keep it off?   
 >> JIM LUNNY: We are trying to identify the source of the 
music, and we're not able to do that.   
 >>  
 (Music on Hold continued.  Short delay while problem was 
worked.) 
 (The on-hold music is continuing in the background)  
   
 >> FRANK WEICHMANN:  Everyone, we're going to put everyone on 
mute so we can block this music.  Jim will work his way through 



 

 

 

 

the rest of the PowerPoint presentation so you can hear him 
while we try to identify the source, then we'll unlock it after 
he's finished going through the materials so everyone gets -- 
we're putting everybody on mute right now, but Jim's going to 
continue.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Okay.  Again, I do apologize.   
 >> The person just dropped off.  There we go.   
 >> JEFF PLEDGER: No, just go back again.  How many 
universities and colleges are you currently addressing?   
 >> JIM LUNNY: We are reaching out to approximately 2300 
institutions across the country at the community college, 
college, and university level, and most recently in -- well, 
most recently in February with targeted communications, and 
we'll be in doing this on a very regular basis in March, April, 
and May.  And we understand that we need to do things to 
increase the number of college graduates that we reach.   
 Now, I will say that many university students may be showing 
up in our Google and Internet numbers as they are the ones most 
likely to use the Internet for a job search.  This is why we 
wanted to get this data, so we can further concentrate and 
properly direct the efforts that we are undertaking.   
 >> HANK FICHTNER: And this is Hank.  Just to add to Jim's 
comments in regards to the traffic coming from Google.  The jobs 
we are listing are the greatest lure to all potential 
jobseekers, including college students and graduates.  They are 
finding those positions in internet search, and if they are 
interested in those positions, they are clicking on them and 
coming in to GettingHired.com.   
 >> HANNAH RUDSTAM: This is Hannah Rudstam from Cornell.  I 
have a question.  Have you tried to access sources that would 
include veterans with a disability in this group?  Jobseekers 
that are veterans with disabilities, the Department of Veterans 
Affairs or other sources?  Would that be included here under 
other sources?   
 (Overlapping speakers)  
 >> JIM LUNNY: I'm sorry.  Is there another part of that 
question?   
 >> CAP offices, they handle all the transition for military 
folks.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: In fact, the service provider number includes, 
Hannah, the veterans service organizations, veterans affairs 
facilities, and non-veterans affairs and private organizations 
providing services to veterans.  We reached out to many of the 
veterans organizations and continue to do that.  We have, I 
believe, about 25 VA facilities across the country that are 
members of our service provider network, and we continue to work 
to reach out to veterans, but certainly another piece of the -- 



 

 

 

 

very important piece of our efforts and one which, as we talked 
about, we are working to continue to reach out to.   
 >> HANNAH RUDSTAM: Great.  Thanks.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: But that component is included in our service 
provider number.  Our VA facilities typically will sign up as 
service provider members.   
 >> HANNAH RUDSTAM: I see.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Let me go on to the next page, then.  Are there 
any questions on this before I move on?   
 The next slide is on communications.  We mentioned 
communications efforts, and let me just tell you what we are 
doing and what we are planning to do, and this is in part driven 
by recognizing, you know, what we need to do to continue to 
build and get information out to our jobseeker community, 
particularly to the segment we just talked about.   
 First of all, I think you're all familiar with our 
newsletter, the BUZZz, and you can look forward to receiving the 
latest version of the newsletter.  It's going to be going out to 
approximately how many, Hank, does this get sent to?   
 >> HANK FICHTNER:  A little over 100,000.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: A distribution of a little over 100,000.  This 
will be going out a bit later this week, and we will be 
featuring, as we always have done, we will have a featured 
employer segment.  We'll have a featured service provider, 
featured advocacy organization, and featured higher education 
partner segment, along with a career advice section and some of 
our most popular blogs and articles and forum topics.  But you 
can look forward to receiving that, again, later this week, 
along with about 100,000 folks.   
 Next is weekly reports to employers.  One of the things we 
have talked about and will be doing on a more regular basis will 
be sending you some information on some of our update 
information on a regular basis, weekly basis, giving you some 
information about level of activity, level of jobseeker 
registrations, level of applications, level of right matches, 
news, and we've made a commitment to develop a plan to do this 
on a weekly basis.  
 And then finally, Hank mentioned this relative to our 
jobseeker communications, but we are developing a plan to do -- 
and we have done on a manual basis, but we're planning to start 
doing this on a more regular basis -- is a job and location 
targeted communications to our jobseekers.  We have, from time 
to time, sent out targeted communications to some areas with 
certain jobs.  We have had a program to announce new employers 
and announcement of new employers goes out to our jobseeker base 
and to our college and university distribution.  We're 
developing the process so we can send more job and location 



 

 

 

 

targeted communications to specific groups of our jobseekers.  
 And you can look forward to that happening.  We'll let you 
know what the timing looks like, but that is what the plan is 
down the road.  In the meantime, we will continue what we have 
done, which is to communicate out to our jobseeker distribution 
and our college/university distribution and our service provider 
distribution announcement of new employers with links to 
positions with those new employers.   
 Hank, is there anything you want to add to that?   
 >> HANK FICHTNER: No, I think you summed it up nicely.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Okay.  And then finally -- and this is just 
really to give you a quick update as we ran through the 
jobseeker marketing strategy pretty exhaustively the last time 
we spoke.  I didn't want to go through all the details of that.  
But let me tell you some of the things that we have done since 
the last time we spoke relative to our marketing strategy.  The 
first thing, which we sent an announcement out to the Advisory 
Council, you all should know, and we're happy to have Mr. Romano 
on the line with us today as the next speaker, but we're 
privileged to have Neil Romano, former Assistant Secretary of 
Labor and head of ODEP, join the team as a senior advisor, and 
Neil is going to spend a bit of time telling you, talking to you 
about the ADA Amendments Act.  Let me tell you that he has 
provided us guidance in a number of areas.   
 One of the key things that we have adopted based on Neil’s 
recommendation is that we have added a bit of emphasis to the 
concept of the talent of our jobseeker community, with the idea 
that what we're talking about is a population of very talented -
- and underutilized -- but talented individuals we are reaching 
out to.   
 There was a question about our college/university outreach.  
Well, we want to make it clear to our college/university folks, 
to career services and disability services folks in the colleges 
and universities, that this is a place for talented individuals 
to register and to find jobs and to connect with great jobs, to 
great employers.  Neil helped point us in this direction.  You 
will see in our messaging that we've adopted a new tag line, and 
I flipped back to the first page of the PowerPoint slides where 
you see the new tag line in the upper left-hand corner.  Careers 
& Community for Talented People with Disabilities.  And we're 
getting, I think, a good response to that.   
 Neil, thanks to you for helping to point us in that 
direction.   
 The other thing which we have done, which Neil is certainly 
going to talk more about -- is taking a look at the ADA 
Amendments Act.  That includes clarification of what 
disabilities are covered under the Act and clarification of 



 

 

 

 

issues relative to the employer perspective, which Neil is going 
to talk more about.  But what it means to us is that there are, 
arguably, many more individuals whose status under the ADA 
Amendments Act and whose standing relative to the protections 
afforded under the ADA is clarified.  And we are reaching out to 
those folks.  We are reaching out, and if you look at when you 
received the newsletter, we have a few great articles on this 
very point.  But we're reaching out to individuals who, for 
example, may have impairments that were not clearly covered 
under the Act before, and now may be covered.  We are reaching 
out to them, providing them information and providing them calls 
to action to register with us as jobseekers.  
 Again, Neil helped point us in that direction.   
 Then finally, on the Google Pay Per Click campaign, as we saw 
earlier, about a third of our jobseekers coming to us through 
Internet search.  We have got a few components of this campaign.  
One of the components that we are including is to reach out to 
people who are now, again, arguably covered under -- and 
afforded protections under the Act thanks to the ADA Amendments 
Act.   
 Let me pause for a second, see if there are any questions.  I 
really wanted to set up Mr. Romano for the segment I'm sure most 
of you are interested in hearing about.  But are there any 
questions of what we've run through so far?   
 Neil, if I could, please, I'm going to turn the floor over to 
you.  Again, we're pleased to have Neil Romano, former Assistant 
Secretary of Labor and head of ODEP, joining the 
GettingHired.com team as a senior advisor.  Neil, you've been 
kind enough to talk to us about the Amendments Act and what it 
means to employers, so let me turn that over to you.   
 >> NEIL ROMANO: Okay.  Jim, thank you.  Thank you very much.  
And I guess I don't have to say that I am absolutely delighted 
to be here.  I think anybody who knows me or knows anything of 
me, my desire is to see as many people with disabilities in as 
many jobs as possible because, as you said, Jim, very clearly, 
the amount of talent out there, people with disabilities that 
are unemployed, is unacceptable.  It's also a shame.   
 As I look at the latest statistics out of the Department of 
Labor, even in this economy, we're still talking about between 
10% and 15% of the jobs in America going unfilled, especially 
talent jobs, and we see that projection only getting higher over 
the next ten years.  So there's nothing quite -- you know, to 
me, there's nothing quite as important.  It's a great time for 
these two things to meet, especially when one considers the 
talent is there.   
 I think I heard we have someone from Cornell on here, and one 
of the most telling statistics I have heard that plagues me 



 

 

 

 

personally as well as professionally is knowing that a person 
with a disability in a university or college who graduates with 
a degree has only about a 60% chance of being fully employed in 
America for their entire lives through their work cycle.  And 
that's something that simply has to be eliminated every way we 
possibly can.   
 ADA, the Americans with Disabilities Act, which was 
originally written, as I'm sure everyone on this call knows, 
signed into law in 1990, recently underwent a series of 
amendments, and of course, Washington has to add as many letters 
as they can, which I, as a dyslexic, can appreciate.  It's now 
called the ADA AA, which means Amended Act.  That was done in 
2008.   
 There is a long conversation we can have about what it did, 
and there is the short conversation.  I'm going to give you 
something a little bit in the middle and give you some 
perspectives on it.   
 What's important to know is that this act -- the primary 
reason the ADA was amended was because of a series of -- a 
series of court cases which severely limited the overall intent 
of Congress as it related to people with disabilities.   
 What happened was in many of the court cases, actually 
attempting to define what the disability was took precedence 
over figuring out if a person had been discriminated against.  
So that created a dynamic where under this act we were trying to 
define who people with disabilities were as opposed to defining 
whether or not they had been discriminated on in the job.   
 (Music in the background)  
 So this act essentially tries to -- and I have to tell you 
when I was Assistant Secretary, having to go through these 
cases, I had to spend an awful lot of time speaking to good 
people about this.  This act essentially doesn't expand anything 
with regard to ADA.  It clarifies, and through the 
clarification, it does an expansion.   
 As a matter of fact, a lot of people, even some large 
business organizations, including the Chamber of Commerce and 
groups like that, were initially concerned about what the 
Amendments Act would do, but the former Attorney General, Dick 
Thornburgh, who was the Attorney General when ADA was passed, 
stepped up and said basically what this act does is returns this 
legislation back to its intent by clarifying.  So that 
clarification is important to understand that this is a civil 
rights -- piece of civil rights legislation, and the last two 
major civil rights legislations, obviously, that we've had in 
that country were civil rights as it relates to African 
Americans and people of color and civil rights as it relates to 
women.   



 

 

 

 

 Well, when those two pieces of law were written, it was 
clearly defined who those people were. But when it comes to 
something like disabilities, ADA had a little bit more of a 
difficulty defining who a person with a disability is.  One of 
the major issues that swirled around this whole issue of whether 
or not a person was disabled was what was called mitigating 
circumstances around their disability.  So in other words, there 
were actually employers who fired a person with a disability and 
claimed that they did not have a disability because the person 
was -- for instance, one person was a person who had a blade 
instead of a leg, and he claimed that that device made him not 
disabled because that was a mitigating factor.  We had instances 
where people were considered legally blind, but because they 
were using specialty glasses, so forth, they could see up close, 
there were people who said they were not disabled.  Well, ADAAA 
says mitigating circumstances don't count.   
 The other thing was the whole concepts of disabilities one 
can see as opposed to ones that they can't see, and also the 
fact that a business cannot discharge a person solely because a 
person is perceived to have a disability --  
 >> JIM LUNNY: Neil, can you hold on one moment, please?  I'm 
sorry to interrupt you.  Can I just remind folks -- we had it 
happen again for a bit there.  If you need to step away from the 
meeting, please put us on mute rather than on hold, and anyway, 
I am sorry about the interruption.   
 >> NEIL ROMANO: No problem, Jim.  I thought it was 
accompaniment.  I never had background music while I talked.   
 Let's be honest, we're going to talk bluntly as businesses 
and as colleagues around this phone conversation.  I hope that 
will be clear.  A lot of people were afraid of ADA, and I would 
say there are a lot of people who are afraid of the ADA 
Amendments Act.  I always have to point out something at the 
outset.  ADA and this Amendment Act doesn't do anything, does 
not require a single person to hire a single person for their 
business who is not qualified.  There is absolutely nothing that 
establishes anything close to a quota within a business for 
anybody.  There is no forcible hiring.  There is absolutely 
nothing that says you need to hire somebody who does not fit 
your talent needs.   
 I can't tell you how many employers I know who are stayed 
away from hiring people with disabilities because they felt then 
they would be sucked into some kind of quota responsibility 
under ADA.  That couldn't be any further from the truth.  Quite 
frankly, if that, indeed, was the case, I think it would be more 
problematic than helpful.   
 What we really see here is a clarification for business as to 
what a person looks like or what a person with a disability is, 



 

 

 

 

which, very honestly, does a couple of what I consider extremely 
positive things, both for the prospective employee and for the 
employer.   
 First of all, for the employee.  One of the things Jim 
mentioned is that we're actively trying to talk to more people 
about the nature of the disabilities that ADA AA addresses.  It 
opens it up a little bit.  Actually, it opens it up only because 
it clarifies, not because it adds.  It clarifies and lets people 
know that there are certain invisible disabilities, things such 
as dyslexia, which people in the past did not know might be 
covered under ADA.   
 Now, speaking as a person with dyslexia, I can tell you I 
spent a good part of my life hiding it, lying about it, never 
mentioning it to people I worked with, and quite frankly, the 
residual of that was I would get hired, and sometimes, more 
often than not, two things would happen.  My productivity wasn't 
great on the job because I didn't seek any kind of help or 
accommodation.  And when my productivity wasn't great, what it 
did was it decreased my job satisfaction.  That is the important 
thing for employers to remember.  Knowing your employee, like 
any other employee, having a better fix on who that person is, 
understanding their needs at the outset does something extremely 
important in that it helps you from the very, very beginning 
know what that employee needs to make them as productive as 
possible.  
 You know, I've spoken to other audiences and places at times 
about the whole concept of accommodation as it relates to people 
with disabilities.  I very, very much dislike the word 
"accommodation." And the whole thing around ADA is 
accommodation, reasonable accommodation.  To me, an 
accommodation is something you do for someone as a favor.  But 
when it comes to business, when you have a person with a 
disability or any person who works for you, your responsibility 
or everyone's responsibility in business is to make absolutely 
sure that that person is functioning at 100%.  You don't want 
them functioning at, you know, 40% or 70% or 30% of 
productivity.  That's a bad business model.   
 Well, it's no different with a person with a disability.  I 
don't know why that's called an accommodation when we give them 
the tools they need to perform effectively on the job.  So this 
amendment, as I see it, is going to encourage more employees at 
the outset to step up and feel more comfortable about saying I 
have this disability and I could use these supports in the 
workplace, which I think -- which I know, for a matter of fact, 
because I've talked to hundreds of businesses about this -- we 
know that if someone does that going in, we know that their 
productivity is greatly enhanced.  So that's the beginning of 



 

 

 

 

what's good about that.   
 The second thing that's good about that is we know there 
isn't a business study ever done that doesn't show that when 
people are more productive in the workplace and feel better 
about the work they're doing, that their longevity on the job 
and their job satisfaction is increased.  So there's this 
cascading series of effects by knowing at the outset that a 
person with a disability is in your employ.   
 The first thing you're getting is you have a greatly 
increased talent pool.  And I have to tell you, the talent pool 
of people with disabilities is truly remarkable.  If you go back 
to that statistic that 4 out of 10 college students are not even 
being employed in America, right there is a barrier.  I am so 
glad someone mentioned college students because it's an area 
that I know GettingHired.com is working on really, really hard 
because one of the things we want to demonstrate is that people 
with disabilities historically have been seen as people who 
can't do things.  One of the things we'd like to demonstrate at 
GettingHired.com and just in general is, no, it's just a pool of 
regular people who the only thing they actually need is an 
opportunity to work.   
 So the first thing you're getting, the first thing that you 
get through this amendment is you get an opening and a breath of 
fresh air as to who does and who does not have a disability, 
giving people more strength to report.  Giving people the 
opportunity and the strength to report, you then have businesses 
understanding that if that person is talented and that person 
meets the criteria and that person is someone I wish to hire, 
then that person is someone that I should want to support with 
the appropriate productivity enhancements, which you guys call 
accommodations, I call productivity enhancements.  You'll want 
to support them with those so you can make people with 
disabilities as productive as they can be, or any person in your 
employ, I don't care who that person is.  The more you know 
about them and the more support you can give them in work, the 
better it is.  But you're going to give them the kinds of 
things, you're going to help them with the kinds of supports 
that they need in order that they can be on the job and be more 
productive.   
  Someone asked me very early on when I was in office how I 
would describe this act.  It simply falls down into the do unto 
others as you would want them to do unto you category.  It's not 
that much more complex.  I don't think this amendment asks for 
or offers anything that any of us would not want in our own 
workplace under any condition.   
 Plus, if you actually go through some of the things that the 
typical middle manager is worried about in the hiring of people 



 

 

 

 

with disabilities, when they hear something like ADA AA, they 
worry about things like the vulnerability regarding litigation.  
You know, every statistic indicates -- every single statistic 
indicates -- that people with disabilities are the least likely 
litigants you'll ever have in your workforce.  Less than 10% of 
all businesses have ever had any form of litigation.   
 Many of the concerns of your middle managers have to do with 
the whole issue of the cost of workplace accommodations.  I'm 
looking at stuff here that's in front of me right now from 
Cornell, we know that the costs are $500 or less and that almost 
73% of all accommodations on the job require things that cost 
nothing at all, things like flexible work schedules and changing 
of work spaces.  
 I know that as a person with dyslexia, the only accommodation 
I ever asked for on the job was that I could not work under 
fluorescent lights, something they found is not good for people 
with dyslexia or post-traumatic stress disorder.  The removal of 
those lights increased my productivity.  Seemed like a good 
exchange, taking out some light bulbs.   
 So the whole concept with the ADA Amendments Act is just to 
make clearer who has a disability and how we need to accommodate 
them, and it helps eliminate a lot of the legal uncertainty.  So 
I believe this amendment -- my perspective on it is that it's 
actually going to decrease even further litigation because 
businesses,  good businesses that take a look at this, will 
understand more clearly how to work with people with 
disabilities.   
 And I have to tell you part of the -- you know, one of the 
things that people don't ever recognize is that when you have a 
piece of legislation like this, it always has appended to it all 
kinds of opportunities for businesses, big and small, to get all 
kinds of help in understanding this.  There is absolutely 
nothing wrong for a small employer, a medium-size employer, to 
pick up the phone and call any one of half a dozen or more 
different government agencies, in part funded by and through 
some of this amendment language, that will help them understand 
this amendment and ADA.   
 And part of the overall push is to let more employers know 
about that so they're more comfortable in their hiring.  So, I 
think, from every perspective, this amendment is very, very good 
for business.  I think it's going to, you know, increase the 
number of talented, qualified people with disabilities that are 
going to be coming to your workplace.  I think it's going to 
lower the amount of litigation if we pay attention to what ADA 
means, which is, by the way, already lower.  And quite frankly, 
I think it's going to help us increase the overall talent pool 
in our workplaces.  And you know, I've said constantly that a 



 

 

 

 

diverse business without people with disabilities actively being 
recruited is not a diverse business.  It's a business.  When you 
take the single largest minority population in the country and 
you're ignoring and you're not aggressively looking for them, 
you're not helping your business be diverse.  
 And then let me flip this over, just for my last comment.  
You know, a survey was done not too long ago, I think it was 
three or four years ago -- three years ago now -- by the 
University of Massachusetts School of Social Research that 
indicated that 92% of the American people would rather give 
their business to a company that hires people with disabilities.  
That's a powerful marketing tool, but it's also a powerful thing 
that we need to understand.  This is in the American 
consciousness.  This is the next wave of talent and diversity in 
America that I think this amendment is going to help us meet.   
 So from every perspective, as we, as a nation, become that 
much more socially responsible, that much more socially 
conscious to all Americans around us, this amendment is going to 
play a tremendous role in -- you know, in our businesses, for 
people with disabilities, and I think for all Americans.   
 I always like to say to people, you know, America has this 
remarkable history of marginalizing people, and thank God we've 
also had a pretty good history of figuring out where we've 
marginalized people, and we've brought them to the table.  I've 
often said rhetorically to people I'd like to take all the 
marginalized people in our country and remove them from your 
workforce.  Let's start out by taking African Americans out, 
remove women, let's take all of those that came at the turn of 
the century, no Italians no Irish need apply, then let's remove 
the Hispanics, and we were debating whether or not we should 
even teach them, you know, English in school.  Let's remove them 
all from the workplace today.  You know what you have left?  
Very, very little.  
 We do know that every time we expand the workplace, every 
time we open the opportunities for more Americans, what we get 
is a better America and better workplaces.  So that's my 
perspective on ADA AA, and I'd be delighted to take some 
questions.  Is that okay, Jim?   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Well, Neil, thank you very much for that 
overview, and certainly we have allotted time for question and 
answers, thinking that there will be at least a few.  So why 
don't we do that in this format.  If there's one -- a question, 
we'll go one at a time, and who might have -- who wants to start 
with a question?   
 >> JEFF PLEDGER: Jim, Jeff Pledger from Verizon.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Jeff, why don't you go ahead.   
 >> JEFF PLEDGER:  I'm sorry, I didn't even get the speaker's 



 

 

 

 

name first off.   
 >> NEIL ROMANO: Neil Romano.   
 >> JEFF PLEDGER: It would be great if you could send us your 
phone number or email because -- so we can take this offline as 
well because we can have long discussions about this.   
 >> NEIL ROMANO: Absolutely.   
 >> JEFF PLEDGER: My question is concerning the understanding 
of what is the cost of a reasonable accommodation, and I've been 
hearing the number $500 or less for many, many years, and I have 
often had conflicts with that because I believe it looks at only 
a computer hardware solution or something that you can touch or 
feel, and it's a one-time cost.  And many times a reasonable 
accommodation doesn't include just a one-time cost because then 
you have upgrades in applications, and then you need to upgrade 
assistive technologies to keep up with those upgrading 
applications in the workplace.   
 And it also doesn't include such things as ASL interpreter 
services.  How do you think that this is being addressed in the 
ADA AA legislation?  
 >> NEIL ROMANO: Well, ADA AA still calls for reasonable 
accommodation, period, no matter what that reasonable 
accommodation may be, and ADA AA really doesn't change anything 
from ADA.   
 However, let me just for a second talk about, you know, the 
costs of those once again I call them productivity enhancements.   
 Throughout anywhere in business -- and I've owned a dozen of 
my own in a lifetime and done things -- I had artists working 
for me.  I had to constantly change and upgrade their systems to 
give them the biggest, the best, the next to make them in each 
and every case more productive.  The same thing is true with 
people with disabilities.   
 The fact of the matter is that in broad surveys, both 
government and nongovernmental, the average cost comes in around 
that area.   
 Now, here's where something that business knows a lot about 
and I'm sure you know a lot about, sir, it's called -- it's 
called the economy of scale.  We have found that businesses that 
hire more people with disabilities do very, very well with 
regard to lowering the costs of those accommodations.  And let 
me give you a perfect example.  I'm not going to tell you who it 
is, but there is a very large retailer that realized that 
they're losing a great deal of business because they can't 
accommodate people who don't speak, who are hard of hearing and 
have hearing difficulties and speech difficulties.  They 
originally felt that the accommodation cost would be very high, 
the cost of an interpreter in each one of their stores or in a 
region where they could cover two or three stores.  



 

 

 

 

 After giving it some consideration and realizing how many, 
they determined that they could have people in remote locations, 
they could use a computer setup, a handheld computer where a 
person who had a hearing difficulty could be given one of these 
computers, could talk to an interpreter there, who could then 
talk to the store people.   
 There are two hotel chains right now that are going to be 
having, when you go in, are going to be having a 50-inch TV 
there with a person live that you can talk to using sign 
language who can accommodate you at the desk.   
 The scale is worth it.  But the other thing is every time we 
hire an employee, anytime you hire an employee, whether a person 
with a disability or not, you make a conscious decision on 
whether or not that position is providing value to the 
organization.  I used to say to people all the time when I 
worked at the Department of Labor, you know, I had assistants, I 
had people who booked my travel, I had people that took me to my 
car, I had to make the determination whether that position was 
bringing value to the Department.  And if so, I wanted them to 
have the tools necessary to be productive.  
 But let me move to the second thing about that.  The second 
thing is we find that many of the accommodations that are used 
by people with disabilities wind up becoming part of the 
business and wind up working for everybody.   
 Perfect example.  I believe it's Walgreens.  Walgreens has a 
distribution center that uses symbols as opposed to words and 
images of products for their distribution.  Walgreens put that 
in for people with limited reading ability.  What Walgreens 
found was they could now hire people who didn't speak English at 
all, that they could hire different kinds of people, that they 
could hire people with different education levels, that they 
could hire people with different visual ability.  And they found 
out that all of their employees used it to greater extent.   
 So this is an entry-level look at what the future can be, 
where those accommodations and those productivity enhancements 
are provided, and anytime we build them, it makes it better for 
everybody when they're broadly used.   
 >> ANNE HIRSH: Excuse me, Neil and Jim, this is Anne Hirsh 
from JAN.  Do you mind if I jump in here and kind of do a little 
clarification on the cost of accommodation figures?   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Thank you.  That would be great.   
 >> ANNE HIRSH: A lot of the cost figures come from a study 
that we have been doing for quite some time, and we put out a 
report, we update it annually.  The last one came out in 
September 2009, and Jim, I can email you a copy that you can 
send to the group.  And what our study is now showing is the 
typical cost of accommodation is about $600.  And that does 



 

 

 

 

include a wide variety of accommodations, from flexible 
scheduling through interpreters, you know, the whole gamut.  
It's not just a software or a product figure.  It's pretty all 
encompassing.  And 56% of the time, employers are telling us  
there's absolutely no cost at all.  What I can do, Jim, at the 
end of this is email that report you can send to the group.   
 >> NEIL ROMANO: Thank you, Anne.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Thank you very much, Anne, and we certainly 
look forward to getting that and getting it out to all members 
of the Advisory Council as soon as we can.  Thank you.   
 >> ANNE HIRSH: You're welcome.   
 >> HANNAH RUDSTAM: Hi.  This is Hannah Rudstam.  Thank you 
for the wonderful talk.  I really enjoyed you ending the talk by 
talking about the University of Massachusetts School of Social 
Research study, showing that 92% of customers want to patronize 
a business that hires people with disabilities.   
 Are you aware -- when I go out and train in front of 
employers, what I'm hearing a lot is that even in this labor 
market, I think employers are starting to realize what's going 
to be happening pretty soon in the future, that talent might 
become very difficult to get, and it still is difficult to get 
right now.  But there's a real effort on the part of employers 
and real concern with being an employer of choice.   
 And inasmuch as people want to patronize businesses that hire 
people with disabilities, they also probably prefer to work 
there as well, that this is going to make a difference in 
someone's decision about whether -- where they want to work.  
Having a disability-inclusive workplace sends a very strong 
message about what you stand for as an organization and what 
that workplace is going to be like, what its commitments are.   
 So are you aware, is there any effort to start to research 
how disability inclusiveness plays into someone's decision about 
whether or not to accept a job or where to seek a job?   
 >> NEIL ROMANO: I know that there are studies in that area.  
I also know that same UMass study indicated that people found 
greater job satisfaction working with people with disabilities.  
We have had -- I remember over at ODEP, there was a study that 
indicated that most people found that when there was a fully 
inclusive work environment, including people with disabilities, 
they felt like the business cared more about all of their 
employees.  That was another finding that came out of the 
University of Massachusetts piece.   
 We have -- I have personally seen, having been to over 250 
businesses probably across the United States, ranging in size 
from 10 to, you know, 200,000, I have heard time and again from 
people who have hired in every single scenario that the 
workplace improves when it is inclusive.  We see a statistic 



 

 

 

 

that says that 70% of people find that people with disabilities 
are as good or better than the next person down the line at 
doing their job.  And everything about it is extremely positive.  
It develops a positive atmosphere.   
 I'm sure there's a study out there -- because I know I've 
read them but I can't cite them right now -- but I know that 
every indication we have is that the more inclusive the 
workplace the more job satisfaction there is overall.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Neil, thank you for that.  Certainly, thank you 
to Anne and to Hannah for adding to and -- adding to that answer 
and fine-tuning with additional questions, Hannah.  Are there 
other questions out there for Neil?   
 Okay.  Well, Neil, let me, again, thank you for taking the 
time to speak with the Council today.  Again, we are privileged 
to have Neil with his experience and expertise in this arena 
advising us, and Neil, thanks again for your remarks today.   
 >> NEIL ROMANO: Thank you very much.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: We have -- we have still another 20 minutes of 
time allotted here, and if there are no more questions for Neil, 
we have, as the last item on the agenda, open discussion.  And 
if there is anything that the Council members would like to talk 
about, this is an opportunity to do that.  Is there anyone who 
would like to bring anything up, either by way of information or 
question?  This is -- one of the things we want to do with the 
Advisory Council is have collaboration and sharing of 
information among the Council members, where we are lucky to 
have employers, employers who are committed to hiring people, 
qualified people with disabilities.  We're lucky to have service 
providers.  We're lucky to have national advocacy organizations, 
experts in this arena, and we're hopeful that this is a forum 
that we could use for some cross-pollination.  
 >> JEFF PLEDGER: Jim, Jeff Pledger again from Verizon.  Just 
a quick announcement for everybody to let everybody know that 
Verizon is having its third Disability Mentoring Day webinar 
next Wednesday from 12:00 Eastern to 1:30 p.m., and for those 
who want to get information, you can either send your email to 
me, or Jim, can I have it directed to you and I can send you the 
announcement to go out to everybody?  This is concerning 
opportunities for mentoring, paid internships, and potential 
employment opportunities within Verizon.   
 >> JIM LUNNY: Verizon?   
 >> JEFF PLEDGER: Yes.  It's being held in conjunction with 
AAPD as part of a different way of doing Disability Mentoring 
Day activities.  We're trying to equal out the playing field by 
doing this through the Web so we can reach the maximum potential 
number of students and potential employees with -- future 
employees with disabilities.   



 

 

 

 

 >> JIM LUNNY: Okay.  Well, thank you.  Thank you, Jeff, for 
letting the other members know about that.  Anything else from 
anyone on the Council?   
 Well, let's wrap up, then, and we'll be done and get a little 
time back in our schedules.   
 Here at GettingHired.com, we are really privileged to be 
working with our employer members, with our service provider 
members, with our advocacy organization members.  We talked a 
little bit about where we are in terms of the number of people 
we've reached, number of people we're adding as registered 
jobseekers, number of people that we're -- talented people that 
we're providing the opportunity to make connections to the great 
jobs that you are listing.   
 One thing we know is that although we have 40,000 individuals 
that have registered and we've generated thousands of 
applications, we have lots more folks that could benefit from 
this resource.  Thanks to input from Neil, thanks to the 
guidance we get from the Advisory Council members, thanks to 
advice from people like -- at Job Accommodation Network and Anne 
Hirsh, who spoke for a moment, and Cornell University and Hannah 
Rudstam, we are provided the guidance we need, and we know we 
have some tasks ahead of us, and we want to get -- we want to 
get your feedback.  We've committed to fine-tuning the messaging 
that we're putting out there to our jobseeker and potential 
jobseeker community, honing the method relative to reaching out 
to talented people with disabilities and getting that out to 
more people and expanding the jobseeker pool.  
 We certainly appreciate all the support and all the guidance 
you've provided.  You have the link to the Advisory Council 
website.  We'll be posting a transcript of the meeting today, 
along with some updated information.  As I mentioned earlier, it 
will be posted on that site pretty shortly, so you can look 
forward to that. 
 We've committed to scheduling meetings, four per year.  Next 
one, I believe, is June 14th.  That's noted on the website.  
Please put that on your calendars.   
 Again, unless there are any questions at this time, we can 
wrap up for today.  Is there anyone else who has anything to 
add today or any questions for us?  Okay.  Well, thank you again 
for your time, and we'll be talking to you again soon.   
 >> Thank you.   
 >> Thank you.  Have a good day.   
 >> Bye-bye.   
 
 (Call ended at 2:16 p.m. CT.)  
  
 



 

 

 

 

  


